CSU, SACRAMENTO

2010-11 FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, December 14, 2010

3:00-5:00

Sacramento Hall, Room 275
Present:
Barrena, Buckley, Hecsh, Krabacher, McCurley, Miller, Noel, Peigahi, Piloyan, Pinch, Russell, Sheley, Sheppard, Taylor, Van Gaasbeck, Wagner
Guests:
Scott Farrand, Carolyn Gibbs, Sue Holl, Sue McGinty, Michael McKeough, Marcellene Watson-Derbigny, Kathryn Palmieri
MINUTES:

1. Minutes from December 7, 2010 – amendments: item 5, 2nd paragraph – in the sentence “Sheley stated that no program would ever be declared impacted without Senate consultation approval”; item 6, 4th bullet – “…and authorized funding for professional development purposes for Noel, in place of assigned time, realizing cost benefits to the Senate office.” The minutes were approved as amended.
2.
Open Forum:

· Carolyn Gibbs, a member of the Academic Information Technology Committee (AITC), reported that K-Box instruments will be installed on all computers on campus. The devices will enable IRT to update all computers with the latest software and patches, which is a positive development. Gibbs expressed concern that there has been no public information disseminated about the installation of the devices. Faculty and staff will have no idea the devices are on their computers. Future versions of the K-Box may allow IT staff to have knowledge of the files campus employees have on their computers and what they are viewing. Sheppard stated that, in theory, IT staff have access to all employees’ emails, but there is a policy stipulating who, when, why, etc. Perhaps a similar level of security could be done governing the K-Boxes. The Committee discussed privacy issues, not only with regard to IRT staff, but also college-based IT staff. Buckley stated that the primary issue should be on communication. In the meetings of the various committees that exist governing IT, initiatives are just announced or mentioned – this seems to be how things are discovered. Buckley stated that the K-Boxes will be much like a virus scanner, scanning for particular items. There are millions of pieces of data that campus employees have on their computers, so it is highly unlikely that anyone is going to sifting through the data, reviewing what employees are doing. The Committee agreed to refer the matter to AITC to make a recommendation. In addition, the Committee agreed to invite Larry Gilbert and Doug Jackson to address the Senate about the K-Boxes in February.
· Barrena asked about program impaction and placeholders – advocated that a program should recommend such action. Sheley agreed, and indicated that it is usually the program who initiatives/advocates such action.
· Sheley advised that Frank Lilly has agreed to serve as a faculty representative on the Committee for Persons with Disabilities on an interim basis in light of Jessica Howell’s departure from campus.
· AITC updates: Buckley reported that AITC has investigated the assertions that emeriti are having certain benefits taken away. Emeriti are not losing their Saclink email. Emerit usage of the email is monitored, and, if it’s minimal, they are asked if they want to maintain it. The more challenging issue is usage of certain on-line library resources. The contracts for some of these on-line resources specify access to employees only. Many of these contracts are negotiated through the Chancellor’s Office. Buckley reported that anyone can access these particular resources if they visit the library in person. Sheley requested information on how many emeriti are affected, and if only a few, perhaps they can be accommodated as “guests”. 
Re: email name issue – AITC believes that standardizing all of the email names is a lot of work for little benefit.
On-line directory – Buckley asked who is responsible for the on-line campus directory. Emeriti cannot be found. The old printed version of the directory has an entire section devoted to emeriti.
· Sheley updated the Committee on changes to occur at the Center for Teaching and Learning, due to Kimo Ah Yun assuming chair duties for the Department of Communication Studies. Various faculty who are already affiliated with CTL will be assuming different responsibilities. 

3. Doctorate in Physical Therapy: preliminary proposal – discussion included the following:
· Barrena stated that while the CSU has no choice in offering professional doctorates based on the mandates of certain accrediting bodies, she is opposed to mandates for higher and higher degrees for certain professions. These higher degrees negatively impact under-represented minorities and act as barriers for entry into these professions. Barrena urged the Department of Physical Therapy to consider diversity as a factor in admissions.
· Sue McGinty, Chair of Physical Therapy, stated that diversity is already a factor for the department when admitting students to its master’s program. GPA is only one factor in admissions.

· Krabacher asked what the impact of offering a doctorate might be on the programs master’s program. McGinty anticipated no change, except that a doctorate will add a semester. 
· Peigahi asked about library resources for doctoral students. McGinty stated that students will be able to have access to online journals/publications.

· Next steps? Barrena moved that the Committee endorse the development of a full proposal. Miller expressed opposition to the motion, citing GSPC’s lack of an opportunity to review the preliminary proposal and provide input. Miller expressed GSPC’s desire to facilitate Physical Therapy in its efforts to provide a doctorate but opposes an Executive Committee endorsement at this time. GSPC will not meet again until Spring 2011. McGinty expressed concern about any undue delays, as proposals must be forwarded to the Chancellor’s Office by the end of the spring semester. Sheppard stated that endorsement of the preliminary proposal won’t necessarily speed the process, in light of the full proposal being ready by mid-February. February would be the earliest the Senate would be able to act anyway. Barrena questioned whether or not there is a 2-step process stipulated by current policy, wherein the Senate needs to approve both the preliminary and the full proposal. 
After discussion, the Committee defeated the Barrena motion to forward the preliminary proposal to the Senate for endorsement. The Committee did endorse the proposal in principle and agreed to forward the proposal to the Senate for information.

4.
UBAC – Scott Farrand, Sue Holl and Michael McKeough (faculty representatives to UBAC) provided an update on the university’s budget. Divisions are trying to reduce large carry forward funds, as these are viewed negatively by the legislature. How shall the university use one-time federal stimulus funding? Stimulus funding is supposed to increase access (via adding sections), however, increases to baseline budgets allows for longer-term planning. Many believe mid-year cuts are forthcoming. How will Academic Affairs spend its reserves (about $6-7 million)? Replace outdated equipment? Beef up library resources? Increase RCA funding? After discussion, the Committee agreed that UBAC members provide a report to the Senate in February.
5. Enrollment – Ed Mills provided an update on enrollment numbers. For Fall 2011, there are 1,000 more applicants than for Fall 2010. Many of the applicants are from outside of the campus’ service area, likely due to impaction in CSUs in Southern California. Unfortunately, the campus doesn’t yet know what its target will be. The Enrollment Management Group is developing supplemental criteria. These will be brought to the Executive Committee the first Tuesday of the spring semester. Sheley emphasized that the campus is being attentive to the quality of applicants and not giving in to the temptation to chase admissions by relaxing requirements. The more challenging issue is how to add sections. Where are the bottlenecks? Some programs are having difficulty finding lecturers to teach these additional sections. Some efforts to hire back those faculty who had entitlement rights have been exhausted. There are no artificial unit caps currently. On the graduate side, 299 courses have all but been eliminated. Will this restriction be lifted? Sheley advised programs/faculty to work with their deans and not over-commit, in the event that mid-year cuts will be severe. 
6. Graduation Initiative steering committee – the Committee continued its discussion of the composition of the proposed committee. Instead of 3 members of the Executive Committee, it was suggested that these be the chairs (or designees) of APC, CPC and GE/GRPC. The following faculty were endorsed for placement on the consent calendar for the Senate agenda of 12/16:

	Arts and Letters
	Fiona Glade

	Business Administration
	Seung Bach

	Education
	Brian Lim

	Engineering and Computer Science
	Sue Holl

	Natural Sciences and Mathematics
	Susan Crawford

	Social Sciences and Mathematics
	Cindi Sturtz Sreetharan

	Library
	Reza Peigahi


7. Chair’s business:

· Sheppard advised that there was only one part-time faculty member who expressed interest in serving as senator representing part-time faculty. Currently, there is a vacancy. The Committee agreed to place the appointment of Adriana Echandia on the consent calendar for the Senate agenda on 12/16.
8. Absence policy – the EC reviewed the latest draft proposal to govern the consequences of absenteeism for faculty who serve on Senate committees. The Committee advocated that the policy apply to faculty only. Peigahi stated that an area of contention may be the phrase “prior notification” – what is this? Taylor asked why senators are not removed from Senate for continuous absences. Krabacher explained that the By-laws don’t provide for this recourse. Senators are elected by and from their academic units, so those units have the right to recall their senators if they so desire. 
